MINUTES of the Hong Kong Business Coalition on Environment Meeting held on 13 January 2006 at 5:00 pm in the Boardroom of the Hong Kong General Chamber of Commerce.

Present:

Mr James Graham (Convenor)
Hong Kong General Chamber of Commerce

Ms Bonny Landers
American Chamber of Commerce in Hong Kong

Mr Georg Mechtler
Austrian Chamber of Commerce and Association, The

Dr Andrew Thomson
Business Environment Council

Mr Paul Zimmerman
Dutch Business Association

Ms Louise Ho
Federation of Hong Kong Industries

Dr Gail Kendall
Hong Kong General Chamber of Commerce

Dr W K Chan
Hong Kong General Chamber of Commerce

Mr Arthur Bowring
Hong Kong Shipowners’ Association Ltd

Mr Alex Lee
Hong Kong Trade Development Council

Mr V Santha Ram
Indian Chamber of Commerce Hong Kong, The

Mr Peter Chow
Singapore Chamber of Commerce

Mr Enzo Cunico
Swiss Business Council

Ms Dannie Lo (Meeting Secretary)
Hong Kong General Chamber of Commerce

1 HKSARG’s Progress on Improving Air Quality – Mr Roy Tang, Deputy Director, Environmental Protection Department

The Chairman welcomed Mr Roy Tang, Deputy Director of the Environmental Protection Department (EPD) to the meeting and invited him gave a briefing on the HKSARG’s progress on improving air quality.  After Mr Tang’s presentation, the Chairman invited questions from BCE members.

1.1 
In replying to Mr Arthur Bowring’s questions on air monitoring system and emission trading, Mr Roy Tang told members that the Air Pollution Index (API) had been used to measure air quality.  The past records indicated that Hong Kong experienced air quality improvement in 2001-2002, but deterioration in 2003-2004 because the increasingly use of coal in power plants.  The government was thus liaising with the power companies to accelerate the installation of emissions reduction devices.

1.2 In regard to the progress of implementing emission trading scheme, Mr Roy Tang explained that no restriction was set for the types of pollutants to be traded so far.  However, the principal target was RSP as this could be easily achieved by power plant after retrofitting.  Currently there is no CO2 trading in China and Hong Kong, and it is even not on the priority list, as the global emission of Hong Kong is only 0.18%, lower than most of the other countries.

1.3 Dr Andrew Thomson asked whether the EPD had taken any steps to ensure the PRD side to improve regional air quality.  Mr Roy Tang said that the HKSAR government had asked the Guangdong side to speed up the process of registering motor vehicles to comply with Euro standard.

1.4 Dr W K Chan asked about the use of low quality fuel by cross border vehicles.  Mr Roy Tang said that there are 30,000 trucks travelling across the border everyday, and they are allowed to fill their tanks up to 75% of mainland diesel.  The HKSAR had been lobbying with the Mainland government to improve the fuel standard in China, thus the fuel would hopefully be cleaner in the future.

1.5 In addition to vehicles, Mr Paul Zimmerman expressed concerned about the low quality fuel used by power generation plants in Guangdong.  Mr Roy Tang told members that Guangdong had committed to complete the retrofitting of the major power plants by 2007, and all new generation plants could only use gas fuel by then.  Nearly 1/3 of the power plants had been retrofitted up till now.

1.6 
Mr Alex Lee and Mr Paul Zimmerman raised questions about the impacts brought about by the infrastructure development respectively the Northern Island and the Zhuhai-Macau Bridge.  Mr Roy Tang responded that the air problem in Tung Chung was a regional issue.  It was proven that the Cheuk Lap Kok Airport was not a major source of pollution, as APIs remained stable when the number of flights decreased by 16% during SARS. He predicted that the Bridge would be completed around 2013, and he was optimistic that the Guangdong Government could have set emission standard by then according to the present timeline.

The Chairman thanked Mr Roy Tang and presented a souvenir to him.

The Chairman welcomed new members, Mr Georg Mechtler from the Austrain Chamber of Commerce and Association, Mr V Santha Ram from the Indian Chamber of Commerce Hong Kong and Mr Peter Chow from the Singapore Chamber of Commerce.

2. Confirmation of Minutes

Minutes of the BCE meeting held on 11 July 2005 were confirmed and signed.

3.
Progress Report on Project CLEAN AIR

The Chairman invited Dr W K Chan to give a briefing on the latest progress of the Project CLEAN AIR.

3.1 Dr W K Chan told members that the Clean Air Charter and the 7-7-7 Care-for-Air Public Guidelines were launched at the Clean Air Day on 20 November 2005.  As of 11 January 2006, 195 organizations and companies had signed the Clean Air Charter.  Dr Chan urged BCE members to help seek more signatories to the Charter.

3.2 The Chairman commented on the Clean Air Day that the mobile cleaner was made of plastic that could not go into the landfill.  On the positive side, the performance of drama ‘Clean Air Cinderella’ was excellent and meaningful.

3.3 To substantiate the Charter, the Secretariat had been working on a Business Guide to provide general and quick guidelines for endorser organizations and companies to implement clean air measures.  It would be followed by a SME Pilot Scheme, involving the participation of companies in the PRD.  Other ground works including the sponsorship drive were in good progress.

3.4 Recommended by EPD, the Secretariat received a sponsorship proposal on “Motor Vehicle Emissions Control Workshop (MoVE) 2006” from the Hong Kong Polytechnic University.  The Workshop would be jointly organized by the State Environmental Protection Administration and EPD.  The Secretariat had met with EPD and PolyU to seek more information, and considered whether the workshop could be sponsored by the Project CLEAN AIR as part of the research deliverables.

The Chairman invited views from BCE members.

3.5 Mr Paul Zimmerman encouraged offices to adjust the air-conditioning temperature to certain degree to save energy.  The Chairman felt that it would be more effective if they could negotiate with the landlords or tenants, suggesting them to shut down air-conditioners or lights in public area when electricity consumption reaches certain level.

3.6 Ms Bonny Landers suggested inviting experts from the International Facilities Managers Association to give presentation and share opinions on energy saving issues.

3.7 Dr Andrew Thomson advised that building design was another major factor causing high consumption of electricity.  Dr W K Chan told members that the Government had looked into this issue. A set of sustainable building design guidelines would be produced by the Council for Sustainable Development.

4. AOB

There are no other business, the meeting adjourned at 6:30 pm.
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